The North West School of Public Health, Mersey Deanery: training public health experts and leaders

The North West School of Public Health has over 50 Specialty Registrars or equivalent placed in universities, NHS Foundation Trusts, PCTs and Health Protection Units. The School is popular and produces high quality consultants each year. We also support a cohort of people seeking accreditation as Defined Specialists in Public Health. We have a vision to raise our profile and reputation with NHS chief executives and other prospective employers, and to make the North West School amongst the best in the United Kingdom within two years.
Newsletter 3: September 2009
Dear colleagues

I write this newsletter periodically to keep us all informed of the most important milestones and events in specialist public health training in the North West.  I have three audiences in mind.

1. Specialty registrars or equivalent who are training with the School.  You are the most important people in the School.  I hope that the newsletter complements the web pages, email communications, individual letters and face to face events where we can share guidance, training and changes in regulations.  

2. Lead trainers and educational supervisors in specialist training locations.  The recent round of RITA reviews illustrated the high standard of education, coaching and assessment that you offer.  Thank you particularly for the thoughtful, effective educational supervisors’ reports that you do for the RITA.  In September this year, for the first time, we asked for feedback from those on the receiving end of the RITA process.  There was uniform praise for educational supervisors’ support in preparing for the RITA.

3. A wider group of stakeholders and customers for the School.  In this group I include the three public health network teams, the teaching public health network, the three Deaneries that serve the North West, and Directors of Public Health.

Any one else is very welcome to read the newsletter, but I hope that the three intended groups find it particularly relevant.  I would be delighted to get your feedback on its usefulness, and your suggestions for its improvement.

With best regards to you all
Dan Seddon

Head of School

Email:
daniel.seddon@merseydeanery.nhs.uk
Office:
0151 285 4716
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1
Review of specialist training in public health in the North West by Organisational Development Services of Manchester

The full review document is now available from my office and will shortly be on the School of Public Health web pages (see the documents page).  A whole school event on September 29th will generate prioritised recommendations for actions in response. 
The process of the review involved face to face interviews, focus groups, telephone interviews and a survey of stakeholders.  The views and advice captured has been organised into four themes:

· Strategic and Contextual Findings – core business; future proofing, links and connections with Centre for Transformation

· The Specialist Training Programme – the team around the trainee; support for trainers, placements

· The School of Public health – co-ordination, communication, HR, role of school board

· Non-specialist training activity
2
The School web pages
We are continuing to improve and add to the School of Public Health web pages.  The easiest way to them is via  “merseydeanery” in any search engine.  The full address is http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/publichealth/  

About a third of training locations have sent in their prospectus, and these are included in the site.  

The site includes documentation and advice for study leave, expenses claims, and Out of Programme Experience/ training applications.  
The Faculty of Public Health web site also has excellent resources for education and training.

3
Support for exam preparation

The part A exam is a significant hurdle, but performance in the last few sittings has been good.  The national average at each sitting is a 50% pass rate, but this does vary sitting to sitting.  The MPH does not cover the whole part A syllabus.

We continue to support Part A preparation courses.  Ed Jessop’s exam preparation course is held in the North West, and is geared to exam technique and performance.  The newer day release course in London run by PHAST is more substantial, and several ST2 school members are trying it out this year.  I look forward to work with them in planning a North West version for the future.

The Objective, Structured, Public Health Exam (OSPHE) continues to be practice orientated.  It is best taken within a year of Part A.  Overall pass rates are much higher than the Part A.  I am delighted that some of our senior school members have organised OSPHE mock exams to help their colleagues prepare.   

Educational Supervisors can make a great contribution to preparation by setting brief everyday public health challenges to trainees at short notice.

4
Other Deanery courses/ training

There is a huge range of training and development opportunities available to school members through host training locations, the public health networks, and national providers.  However, there is some training not easily available, that can be best organised via the School of Public Health.  

I have focused my efforts on establishing training for trainers and aspects of the 2007 curriculum.  I believe that we have not got this right yet, but three types of training are already established.

Training the Trainer

Our second 2009 Training the Trainer day is fully booked for October 20th.  I hope that we will be able to confirm Educational Supervisor approval soon for attendees at these courses.

E portfolio training

Russell Ampofo from the Faculty of Public Health is visiting the North West on October 29th to train up to 30 people in the use of the e portfolio for recording training in the 2007 curriculum.  There have been teething problems reported nationally in the use of the e portfolio system, and I am sure Russell’s visit will be very useful for trainers and trainees.  
Please look out for a further communication about the session, which will be at Manchester PCT. 

“Wind Mills” career planning days
The Deanery commissioned two career planning days this year for trainees in year 3 upwards.  They were provided by a consultancy from Liverpool University, and were very positive received.  Around 60 people benefited from them, and many described the experience as life changing.  

5
New School members:

We welcome seven new Specialty Registrars to the School this year.  They have been selected through a highly competitive national recruitment process.  There were 52 applications to train in the North West, making our School the most  in demand outside of London.

The seven are:

Yasmin Ahmed-Little, Helen Gollins, and Rachel Isba in the Greater Manchester zone.

Neil Wigglesworth and Martin Smith in Cumbria and Lancashire.

Siobhan Farmer and Elspeth Anwar in Cheshire and Merseyside.

We have also welcomed two Sports and Exercise Medicine Specialty Registrars to short term posts in Liverpool and Manchester PCTs.

Thank you to all of you who have contributed to the regional induction programme that these new colleagues have undertaken.

6
Scheme graduates and achievements
I want to acknowledge some notable successes here, in the knowledge that I will inevitably be missing out someone.  I would be delighted to hear about the ones I have missed!

Congratulations to Ben Barr and David Taylor Robinson for their success in appointments to academic fellowships: Ben has an NIHR fellowship with Margaret Whitehead, David has an MRC fellowship at the same university.  May Moonan has been offered a clinical lectureship, also at Liverpool University.
Congratulations also to Arpana Verma who has accepted a Senior Clinical lectureship and Manchester University, with an honorary consultant appointment at Bury PCT.  And to Ifeoma Onyia who has been appointed as a consultant at Wirral PCT.

7
Other matters
Recruitment 2010:  National advertisements will go out in early December.  Any prospective applicants in the North West should study the Faculty of Public Health web sites, ask to attend one of our open meetings on October 14th or December 9th, and approach their local public health departments for advice.  Please would Lead trainers welcome such enquiries?
North West Journal of Public Health Practice: Anjila Shah has consulted widely on this proposal, and there is strong support for a journal that will celebrate what happens in the north West, including the School of Public Health.  A further briefing and proposal will follow soon. 
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